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The Center for Social Organization of Schools

The Center for Social Organization of Schools has two primary objec-

tives: to develop a scientific knowledge of how schools affect their

students, and to use this knowledge to develop better school practices

and organization.

The Center works through five programs to achieve its objectives. The

Studies in School Desegregation program applies the basic theories of

social organization of schools to study the internal conditions of

desegregated schools, the feasibility of alternative desegregation poli-

cies, and the interrelations of school desegregation with other equity

issues such as housing and job desegregation. The School Organization

program is currently concerned with authority-control structures, task

structures, reward systems, and peer group processes in schools. It has

produced a large-scale study of the effects of open schools, has devel-

oped Student Team Learning instructional processes for teaching various

subjects in elementary and secondary schools, and has produced a compu-

terized system for school-wide attendance monitoring. The School Pro-

cesses and Career Development program is studying transitions from high

school to post-secondary institutions and the role of schooling in the

development of career plans and the actualization of labor market out-

comes. The Studies in Delinquency and School Environments program is

examining the role of school environments and experiences on delin-

quency.

The Center also supports a Fellowshim in Education Research program

that provides opportunities for talented young researchers to conduct

and publish significant research, and to enccurage the participation of

women and minorities in research an education.

This report, prepared by the Delinquency. and School Environments pro-

gram, employs self-report data from a sample of 1128 secondary school

students to examine campeting theories of delinquency.
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Role Models, Bonding, and DelinqLency:

An Examination of Competing Perspectives

Abstract

Whereas social control theory construes attachment to oth-

ers (peers or parents) as a restraint against delinquent

behavior, differential association-learning theory predicts
that attachment to a negative role model increases delinquent

behavior. Moreover, association with delinquent peers is
assumed by differential association-learning theory to cause
delinquency, but control theory assumes that the link between
delinquent peers and delinquent behavior is either spurious or
that delinquent behavior leads to delinquent associates.
These competing perspectives are examined in a sample of 1128

young men who provided information about their attachments to

parents and peers, about the conduct of peers and parents, and

about their own delinquent behavior through self-report ques-

tionnaires. Results imply little or no support for the dif-
ferential-association learning hypothesis that attachment to a

negative role model leads to delinquency. They also imply

that a model according causal priority to delinquent peer
association would explain more variance in delinquent behavior
than does a strict social control model that aesumes the link

between delinquent associates and delinquent behavior is spu-

rious.

A strong association between
delinquent peers and delinquent
behavior has long been recognized
(Glueck & Glue04, 1950; Reckless,
1955). Most delinquents have
delinquent friends, and most non-
delinquents have non-delinquent
friends (Hirschi, 1969:99). This

same pattern is found in nearly
all research (e.g., Akers, Krohn,
Lanza-Kaduce, & Hodesevich, 1979;
Gottfredsou et al., 1982; Johnson,

1979; Schoenberg, 1975), and the
correlation of delinquency with
peers' delinquency is usually
higher than with any other inde-
pendent neasure. The causal

precedence of delinquent peer
associations and the nature of
peer influence are the subject of
debate and competing theoretical
predictions.
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The Gluecks (1950) put forward

a "birds-of-e-feather" explanation
for peer association and delin-
quency. In their view, youths
with similar predispositions tend
to befriend each other. This is

also a central assumption of
social control theories of delin-
quency: People without stakes in
conformity are free to associate
with others who are likely to get
into trouble (Briar & Piliavin,
1965; Hirschi, 1969). Basically,

control theory assumes either that
(a) delinquency precedes associa-
tion with delinquent peers, or
(b) the association is spurious.
Low stakes in conformity lead to
delinquency and association with

delinquent peers. In other words,
according to the strong form of
this perspective, delinquent peer
influence is not a cause of



delinquency. Ai Hirschi
(1969:230) noted after examining
the data, however, his social con-
trol formulation may have underes-
timated the Importance of delin-
quent peer relations.

The control theory perspective
contrasts with differential asso-
ciation theory (Sutherland & Cres-
sey, 1966; Cressey, 1962).
According to thie symbolic inter-
actionist perspective, youths
learn delinquent values and
acquire the skills necessary to
engage in delinquency through
interaction with others who have
these values and skills.

Akers et al. present a modifi-
cation of differential association
theory in which they attempt to
incorporate same principles drawn
from social learning theory to
explain the mechanism through
which association with delinquent
others leads to delinquent behav-
ior. The concatenation is a dif-

ferential association-learning
perspective on delinquent behav-
ior. According to Akers et al.
(1979), social behavior is
acquired through conditioning sad
imitation or modeling. People
learn evaluative norms in interac-
tion with significant groups in
their lives. A significant group

is one that controls reinforcers
and exposes the person to beha-
vioral models and normative defi-

nitions. "The most important of
these groups with which one is in
differential association are the
neer-friendship groups and the
family" (p. 638).

This differential association-
learning perspective anticipates
that association with models to
which one is attached influences
behavior. Akers et al. (1979), in
their research on drinking and
drug use, operationalized a
"social learning" construct by
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using an index of imitation based
on the number of "admired' models
(parents, friends, other adults,
etc.) whom the respondent reports
having observed using the sub-
stance" (p. 654, emphasis added).
Tilt', characterized the causal

ordering as follows: "The young-
ster associates with peers who are
users, learns definitions favora-
ble to use of the substance, and
then uses" (pp. 639-40).

The temptation to find ways to

use social learning principles in

the explanation of delinquent
behavior is nearly overwhelming.
The Akers et al. (1979) formula-
tion accords well with same prin-
ciples from social learning theory
(Bandura, 1971, 1977), which bolds
that learning results from direct
experience and observation as
influenced by environmental con-

tingencies. According to social

learning theory, behavior acquired
in various ways, including model-
ing, is regulated by information
about performance, rewards, and
punishments. These sources of
influence are mediated by cogni-

tive processes. The strong evi-

dence that supports the utility of
social learning theory (Bandura,
1977; Kazdin, 1979) also supports
sone parts of the differential
association-learning perspective.
Social learning theory, however,
is distinguishable from differen-
tial-association learning theory

because the former makes no simple
assumptions about the preponder-
ance of definitions favoring law
violation. Environmental contin-
gencies, rather than "defini-
tions," ultimately determine
behavior, and behavior which is
observed and learned need not be

exhibited.

In another attempt to integrate
theoretical perspectives on delin-
quency Elliott, Ageton, and Canter
(1979) have proposed to combine



control, learning, and strain con-

ceptions. They make a set of
assumptions similar to those of

Akers et al. (1979). They say,

"When examining the influence of
social bonds, it is critical that
the normative orientation of par-
ticular groups be taken into
account" (p. 16), and they place
peer group association prior to

delinquent behavior in the causal

process. While adopting the
notion of bonding, they reject
both the assumptions about causal
ordering implied by control theory
and the notion that attachment to
others is always a restraint

against delinquency.

The influence of peer rela-
tions, then, are typically con-
strued in different ways by social
control theory on the one hand,
and the differential association-
learning perspective and the the

control-strain-learning perspec-
tive on the other. In contrast to

the recently proposed composite
theories, Hirschi (1969) argued
that attachment to others provides
a stake in conformity that res-

trains a person from delinquency.
Youth who do not form strong
attachments to conventional others
will have weak social bonds and be
free to engage in delinquent
behavior. As Hirschi (1977:337)
puts it, "The image of the gang as

an 'intimate group' bears little

resemblance to the facts. . . .

The ties among delinquents are not
equal in quality to those among
other peer groups. On the con-

trary . . . gang members see each

other as unpredictable and
untrustworthy." Gold (1978),
Gordon (1967), Korn and McCorkle
(1959), Short and Strodbeek
(1965), and Yablonsky (1963) also
characterize delinquent peer rela-

tions as relatively inept or shal-
low, and portray delinquents as
lacking in conventional moral
orientations or having weak

-3-

attachments to peers (cf. Hansell

& Wiatrowski 1981). Hirschi

(1969:150-2) provides some evi-
dence La favor of the social con-

trol parspective: (a) Delinquents

much less often report concern
about either parents' or peers'
reactions than do non-delinquents.
And (b) youths reporting respect
for peers report less delinquent
behavior--even among those with

delinquent friends.

A disproportionate number of
delinquents have parents with
criminal records (Glueck & Glueck,

1934; Goring, 1913/1972- Farring-
ton, 1979). Although the influ-
ence of parental role models is

less thoroughly discussed in the
literature than is peer influence,
it is apparent that differential
association-learning and social
control perspectives make diver-
gent predictions about the effects
of parental role models on youth
behavior that parallel the diver-
gent predictions for peer affilia-

tion. Whereas a differential
association-learning perspective
would imply that the unsocialized
behavior of a parent would serve
as a model for behavior for the

youth, and that this model will be
a more potent influencer of behav-

ior for youths with strong attach-
ments to their parents, a social
control perspective implies that
strong attachments will be a
restraining influence regardless
of the nature of the parental role
model. Put another way, differen-

tial association-learning theory
appears to imply that youths
strongly attached to negative
parental role models will be morffi
delinquent than youths with weaker
attachments to their negative

parental role models. But control

theory implies that youths

strongly attached to negative
parental role models will be less
delinquent than youths with weaker
attachmento to their negative



parental role models.

The Research Problem

The present report examines
some aspects of these divergent
perspectives on peer associations
and parental role models in a
sample of secondary school boys.
Specifically, it examines whether
data support the hypothesis that
attachment to negative paternal
role models and delinquent peers
is restraining--as implied by con-
trol theory--or the contrary
hypothesis that attachment inter-
acts with the nature of the model
so that attachment to negative
models promotes delinquent behav-
ior, as implied by differential
association-learning theory or the
control-association-strain compo-
site theory. This report also
examines the implications of
assuming alternative causal order-
ings of delinquent behavior and
peer associations. Specifically,
it examines how much explanatory
power is lost by assuming, as does
Hirschi's (1969) social control
theory, that the association
between delinquent peers and
delinquent behavior is spuri-
ous--that both peer associations
and delinquent behavior are due to
weak social bonds.

Method

Sample

The data used were collected in
35 secondary schools as part of
the School Action Effectiveness
Study (Gottfredson, 1982), the
evaluation of a school-based
delinquency prevention program
sponsored by the Office for Juven-
ile Justice and Delinquency Pre-
vention. Ten prevention projects

operating in the public schools or
in alternative schools run by com-
munity organizations cooperated
with a survey conducted in the
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spring of 1981. Because data were
collected as part of an evaluation
of direct services to individuals,
as well as of attempts to change
school climates, a complex sam-
pling strategy was used. Some

projects were operating in several
schools, and some projects contri-
buted data from non-intervention
comparison schools.

The Federal sponsor attempted
to select prevention projects for
funding that were located in espe-
cially high crime areas, and ehe
result was a collection of schools
mostly located in large urban
areas with predominantly minority
studentries--including the South

Bronx, East Harlem, Compton (part
of the Los Angeles SRSA), Houston,
and Charleston. Not all schools
fit this characterization, how-
ever. The sample includes a
school run by an Indian tribe in
rural Wisconsin, several Puerto
Rican schools, urban and rural
schools in New Jersey, two schools
in Kalamazoo, and a school in St.

Croix.<1>

Samples were selected to
include all students being
directly served by the prevention
projects and the random-equivalent
or non-equivalent control students
for these service recipients, and
to include up to 300 randomly
selected students from each
school. Students identified in
advance as educable mentally
retarded were excluded from the
sample. For the present research
we selected half of the total sam-
ple of male students who provided
self-report delinquency data.
(The other half is being held
aside for examination in subse-
quent confirmatory research.) No
weighting is used in the present
research, thus the sauple is not
representative of any well-defined
population. It is a large,
diverse sample of secondary school



males which includes more minority
youth than would a representative
national sample of the secondary
school population; it is a predo-
minantly minority sample; and
because of the ways projects were
selected by the Federal sponsor,
it may include youths with some-
what higher rates of delinquent
behavior than would a representa-
tive national sample.

The 1128 boys in the sample are
relatively young--ranging in age
fram 10 years (1.8%) to 18 years
(6.9%), with a mean age of 13.7

years (S.D. = 1.9). Most are

minority youths-42.2% Black,
33.7% Spanish-speaking or Spanish-
surnamed, 18.1% white, 2.5% Native
American, 1.0% Aaian-American, and
2.5% indicating same other ethnic

self-identification. Of the 809

boys who provided information
about their fathers education,

29.7% had fathers who did not com-

plete high school. Of the 812

boys who provided this information
about their mothers, 30.0% had
mothers with less than a high
school education.<2> Although the
modal educational expectation of
these 1,1ye is the completion of a
four-year college degree, 33.3%
expect to go no farther than high

school. Of 1116 boys who answered
a question asking if they had ever
been picked up by the police,
17.9% reported that they had, 4.4%
declined to answer, 1.2% indicated
that they did not know, and 76.5%
said no. One quarter reported
that they were suspended from
school during the current school

term. Many report being enployed
part-time (20.5%) or full-time
(5.7%).

Measures

All measures are based on the
voluntary self-reports of stu-
dents. They were collected in
surveys conducted in the late
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spring of 1981. Most question-

naires were self-administered in
small groups by school personnel.
Some questionnaires were orally
admin1atered to individuals or
small groups of youths who had

difficulty reading. Students who

are Spanish-language dominant were
provided with Spanish-language
questionnaires, and other students

completed English-language ques-
tionnaires.

The questionnaire was prepared
after examining previous item
analyses and measures used in ear-
lier research, and discussing the
goals and objectives of the vari-
ous delinquency prevention proj-

ects involved. An attempt wets

made to keep the reading diffi-
culty at the fifth-grade level or
below according to the Flesch
(1950) technique for the English
version, and to write Spanish-lan-
guage items in the simplest and
most generally understandable way
possible. Items translated into
Spanish were independently re-
translated into English, and the
retranslation was compared with

the original English. Retrans-

lated items judged to depart in
meaning from the original were
discussed with the translator and
other native Spanish speakers and
revised. A priori scales were

subjected to iaternal consistency
item analysis separately by sex
for construction subsamples of
Blacks, whites, and Spanish-speak-
ing or Spanish-surnamed youths,
and weak items were deleted.
Reliabilities were estimated again
in a holdout sample of each race-
sex subgroup to obtain unbiased
estimates of reliabilit). (Sample

sizes were so mnali for Asian-Am-
ericans and Native Americans that
scales developed using the other

groups had their reliability esti-
mated only in the holdout sample.)
The complete questionnaires and
detailed results of item analyses



are described by Gottfredson,
Ogawa, Rickert, and Gottfredson
(1982).

The measures used in the pre-
sent research are described below.

Self-reported delinquency. A
19-item scale asked students to
report whether they had committed
any of the following acts in the
past year: (a) purposely damaged
or destroyed property belonging to
a school, (b) purposely damaged or
destroyed other property that did
not belong to you, not counting
family or school property,
(c) stolen or tried to steal some-
thing worth more than MI
(d) carried a hidden weapon other
than a plain pocketknife, (e) been
involved in gang fights, (f) sold
marijuana or other drugs, (g) hit
or threatened to hit a teacher or
other adult at school, (h) hit or
threatened to hit other students,
(i) taken a car for a ride (or
drive) without the owner's permis-
sion, (j) used force or strong-arm
methods to get money or things
from a person, (k) stolen or tried
to steal things worth less than
$50, (1) stolen or tried to steal
something at school, such as
someone's coat from a classroom,
locker, or cafeteria, or a book
from the library, (m) broken or
tried to break into a building or
car to steal something or just to
look around, (n) smoked cigar-
ettes, (o) drunk beer, wine, or
"hard" liquor, (p) smoked mari-
juana (grass, pot, ganja),
(q) taken same other drugs,
(0 gone to school when you were
drunk or high on some drugs,
(s) sniffed glue, paint, or other
spray. A person's score is the
number of items answered "yes."
Reliabilities (alpha) for this
scale ranged from .81 for Black
males to .93 for Asian-American
males (see Gottfredson et al.,
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1982, fcr details for the various
subeamples). This "last-year
variety" scale has reliability
that compares favorably with that
of longer "ever-variety" scales
described by Rindelang, Rirschi,
ana Weis (1981). Because of the
low validities for self-report
measures for officially delinquent
Black males reported by Rindelang
et al. (1981), checks were made of
the correlation of this measure
with a predominantly Black sample
where police data were also avail-
able. Self-report correlated with
number of police contacts .31 (n =
57) in this mostly male sample.
Further validity checks remain to
be made, but the pattern of corre-
lations of this self-report meas-
ure with other variables suggests
considerable conatruct validity.

Neaative paternal role model.
Students indicated whether the
following statements were mostly
true or mostly false about their
fathers: (a) drinks too much,
(b) gets in trouble with the
police, (c) spends most of his
money on himself, (d) gets mad a
lot, (e) spends time with his
friends away from the house.<3> A
person's score is the number of
items answered "true." This scale
correlates -.40 with an scale com-
posed of positive statements about
the respondent's father (Gottfred-
son et al., 1982). Reliabilities
ranged from 48 (American Indians)
to .75 (Asian-Americans).

Attachment to parents. This

scale, intended to measure an ele-
ment of social bonding as
described by Rirschi (1969), is
composed of the following six
items: (a) Bow much do you want
to be like the kind of person your
mother (or stepmother) is?
(h) Row close do you feel to your
parents (or guardians)? (c) Row

0



much do you want to be like the
kind of person your father (or
stepfather) is? (d) All in all,

how much do you want to be like
your parents? (e) I would not

care if my parents were a little

disappointed in me. (f) I have

lots of respect for my parents.
No attempt was made to measure
attachment to father and mother
separately because of the high
correlations among father- and
mother-items. This scale is com-

posed of items with true-false
format and of Likert-type items,
so z-transformed scores were added
together with appropriate sign to
form the scale score. Reliability
coefficients ranged from .50 (for

Blacks and Spanish-Americans) to
.73 (for Asian-Americans).

Negative peer influence. This

scale, intended to measure the
extent to which a student's
friends provide delinquent role-
models, consists of the following
nine items: (a) Most of my
friends think getting good grades
is important (-). (b) Most of my

friends think school is a pain.
(c) My friends often try to get me
to do things the teacher doesn't
like. (d) {Best friend} is inter-

ested in school (-). (e) {Best

friend) attends classes regularly

(-). (f) {Best friend} plans to
go to college (-). (g) {Best

friend} belongs to a gang.
(h) (Best friend) gets in trouble
with the police. (i) How many of

your friends have been picked up
by the police? Because the scale

contains items with various res-
ponse formats, z-transformed items
were added together with appropri-
ate sign. Rel.labilities ranged

from .60 (Blacks) to .74 (Asian-

Americans).

Attachment to "shoal. This

10-item scale, intended to measure
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an element of the social bond,

contains the following items:
(a) Mow important is) what the
teachers think about you?
(b) (Row do you feel about) this

school? (c) {Row do you feel

abo,t} the principal? (d) (Row do

you feel about) the classes you

are taking? (e) {Bow do you feel

about) the teachers? (f) tRow do

you feel about) the counselors?

(g) I have lots of respect for my

teachers. (h) This school makes

me like to learn. (i) (Row impor-

tant is) the grade you get at
school? (j) In classes I am
learning the things I need to

know. Z-transformed item scores

were added with appropriate sign

to compose the scale score. Alpha

reliabilities ranged from .67
(Blacks) to .81 (Asian-Americans).

Belief in conventional social

rules. Intended to measure an

element of the social bond, dais
scale contains the following six
items: (a) It ib all right to get
around the law if you can. (-)
(b) People who leave things around
deserve it if they get taken. (-)
(c) Taking things from stores
doesn't hurt anyone. (-) (d) It is
O.K. to take advantage of a chump

or a sucker. (-) (e) Teachers who

get hassled by btudents usually
had it coming. (-) (0 I do not
have much to lose by causing trou-
ble in school. These true-false
items were added together with
appropriate sign, and reliabili-
ties ranged from .44 (Blacks) to

.70 (Native Americans).

Educational expectation. A
single item Was used to measure
the respondents' educational
expectations, and is intended as a

measure of Hirschi's commitment
construct. Students were asked,
"As things stand now, how far in
school do you think you will get?"
They responded using a



six-category ordered list of res-

porse options.

School grades. Students were

asked, "At the end of the last
school term, were your course
grades mostly: (a) high (mostly
A's), (e) above average (mostly
B's), (c) awlrage (mostly C's),
(d) below average (mostly D's), or
(e) low (mostly E's or F's)?"

Attachment to peers. This ele-
ment of the social bond was meas-
ured by a single item which asked
how hmportant "what the other stu-
dents think about you" is to the

respondent. The three-response-
option scale allowed for responses
from "not impoftant" to "very
important."

A composite measure of bonding.
Hirschi assumes that the bond to
the social order comprises attach-
ment, canmitment, iavolvement, and
belief. To obtain a single global
measure of bonding, a composite
was formed of several measures:
(a) attachment to parents,
(b) attachment to school,
(c) educational expectation,
(d) belief, and (e) attachment to
peers. No measure of involvement
was used in this composite because
earlier exploration shaved that
the involvement scale built from

the survey instrument, although
reliable, does not correlate sub-
stantially with self-reported

delinquency.

Analyses

The research problems were
examined using simple descriptive
statistics and regression analy-
sis. First, mean delinquency
scores were examined for subgroups
of youths with differing combina-
tions of social bonding (measured

by levels of attachment to peers,
parents, and the composite measure
of bonding) and role models (meas-
ured by the negative peer influ-

ence and negative paternal role
model scales). Then, regression
ana1ysis was used to (a) describe
the joint and unique association
of bond and model variables with
delinquency, and (b) assess the
consequences of a strict control
theory formulation of the causal
ordering of peer influence and
delinquency compared to the conse-
quences of e formulation that
assumes that peer influence is
causally prior to delinquency.

For the simple descriptive
analyses, predictor (or so-called
"independent") variables were
recoded to three or five catego-
ries to achieve groups of as
nearly equal size as possible.
Self-reported delinquent behavior
was examined using raw scores
ranging from 0 to 19, and because
of the marked skew in this varia-
ble a transformed scale expressing
reports of delinquent behavior
roughly in quintiles was also

examined. Results for transformed

scores are less influenced by
extreme cases.

Results

BondinR and Modeling.

Parents. Mean delinquency

scores for boys with different
levels of attachment to parents
and with differing paternal role
models are displayed in Table 1.
The upper panel shows delinquency
scores in their original metric
(i.e., a value of 3.0 means that

the average respondent said "yes"
to three items). The lower panel

shows transformed delinquency
scores (i.e., rough quintiles).
The table shows that the more
negative the paternal role model
the more delinquent behavior the

8
1 2



respondents report (as predicted
by differential association
theory). The table also shows
that the greater the attachment to
parents the less delinquent behav-

ior the respondents report (as
predicted by social control

theory). Moreover the relation
between attachment and delinquent
behavior holdn for youths with
negative as well as positive role
models (as predicted by social
control theory but not by differ-
ential association-learning theory
or the Elliott et al. {1979} com-

posite theory). Both of the lat-
ter perspectives predict that the
more attached a peraon is to a
deviant role model, the more devi-
ant the person would be. The

opposite trend appears in Table
1.<4>

Peers. Mean delinquent behav-
iors for groups of boys with dif-
fering degrees of attachment to
peers and with differing degrees
of negative peer influence are
summarized in Table 2. Parallel-

ing Table 1, the more negative the
role model the more delinquent
behavior is reported. And ove-

rall, the more the peer attachment
the less delinquent behavior is

reported. For youths with the
most negative peer influence, how-
evtr, mean reports of delinquent
behavior do not fall off in a
regular way. Indeed, of the three
groups with high levels of nega-

tive peer influence the boys high-
est in attachment report most
delinquency. This pattern departs

in part from the prediction made
by control theory, and accords in
part with the prediction made by
differential association-learning
theory.

Because we had available only a

weak measure of attachment to
peers, and because the degree of
association between delinquent
behavior and negative peer

-9-
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influence was so great, an addi-
tional simple analysis was per-
formed. The mean delinquent
behaviors of groups of boys in
different quintiles on tbe bonding
composite with different degrees
of aegative peer influence are
sumnarized in Table 3. The mean

scores shown on the margins of the
top and bottom panels indicate
that delinquency is lower for Che
more bonded boys and (as was also

shown in Table 2) is higher for

boys with more negative peer
influence. Within the groups of
boys with medimn and high degrees
of negative peer influence, how-
ever, differences in mean delin-
quent behavior are small. The

pattern of results is consistent
with an interpretation that bond-
ing forms only an imperfect rest-
raint against delinquency for
youths subject to negative peer

influence.

Ore way to summarize the
results in Tables 1 through 3 is

to show the degree of association
between bonding and modeling on
the one hand and delinquency on

the other. Table 4 shows the uni-

que and joint variance in the
untransformed delinquency scores
associated with the predictor
variables of Tables 1 through 3.
This table follows Cohen's (1968)
suggestion that partitioning the
total variance that a set of two
predictors share with a criterion

into joint and unique components
is a useful way of viewing the
data. The first row shows that
both predictors from Table 2
(attachment to peers mnd negative
peer influence) account for 28% of
the variance in delinquent behav-
ior, that most of this (27.5%) is
due uniquely to peer influence,

and that little is due uniquely to

attachment to peers. Most of the
0.5% of the variance that peer
attachment has in common with
delinquent behavior is shared



Table 1

Mean Delinquency Scores for Boys with Differing Degrees of
Attachment to Parents and with Differing Paternal Role Models

Paternal Role Model

Attachment Negative Neutral Positive Total
to

Parents M SD N M SD N M SD N M SD N

Untransformed delinquency scores

Law 4.87 3.91 15 3.38 5.07 18 3.27 3.58 40 3.62 4.05 73

Medium 3.76 3.76 59 3.10 3.34 78 2.93 3.59 101 3.19 3.56 238
High 3.00 3.34 30 1.83 2.56 52 1.84 2.46 97 2.03 2.67 179

Total 3.70 3.68 104 2.69 3.39 148 2.54 3.22 238 2.83 3./0 490

Transformed delinquency scores

Low 3.67 1.29 15 2.67 1.53 18 3.00 1.52 40 3.05 1.50 73

Medium 3.29 1.41 59 3.04 1.36 78 2.77 1.54 101 2.99 1.46 238

High 2.97 1.40 30 2.35 1.37 52 2.35 1.37 97 2.45 1.39 179

Total 3.25 1.40 104 2.75 1.41 148 2.64 1.48 238 2.80 1.46 490

Note. Untransformed delinquency scores range from 0 to 19. Transformed scores are based on
five categories composed to be as nearly equal in size as possible.



Table 2

Mean Delinquency Scores for Boys with Differing Degrees of
Attachment to Peers and with Differing Degrees of

Negative Peer Influence

Negative Peer Influence

How important
is what High Medium Low Total

otherstudents -___-_--- ...... ----------- -------

think of you? M SD N M SD N M SD N M SD N

Untransformed delinquency scores

Not important 5.34 4.33 79 2.89 2.69 70 2.53 2.82 86 3.58 3.59 235

Fairly important 4.98 4.55 104 2.45 2.38 133 1.74 2.17 160 2.83 3.30 397

Very important 5.49 4.35 77 2.64 2.68 117 1.66 2.27 143 2.88 3.34 337

Total 5.24 4.41 260 2.62 2.56 320 1.88 2.39 389 3.03 3.40 969

Transformed delinquency scores

Not important 3.70 1.42 79 3.04 1.42 70 2.70 1.53 86 3.14 1.51 235

Fairly important 3.53 1.49 104 2.77 1.38 133 2.32 1.36 160 2.79 1.48 397

Very important 3.77 1.49 77 2.86 1.44 117 2.23 1.29 143 2.80 1.51 337

Total 3.65 1.47 260 2.86 1.41 320 2.37 1.38 389 2.88 1.50 969

Note. Dntransformed delinquency scores range from 0 to 19. Transformed scores are based on

five categories composed to be as nearly equal in size as possible.
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Table 3

Mean Delinquency Scores for Boys with Differing Degrees of
Bonding and with Differing Degrees of

Negative Peer Influence

Degree
of

bonding M

Low 5.64
Moderately low 5.01
Medium 5.37

Moderately high 6.01
High 3.50
Total 5.26

Low 3.88

Moderately low 3.54
Medium 3.56
Moderately high 3.84
High 3.21

Total 3.65

Negative Peer Influence

High Medium Low Total

SD N M SD N M SD N M SD N

Untransformed delinquency scores

4.15 65 2.90 2.84 36 2.96 2.72 29 4.28 3.77 130

4.35 59 2.84 2.54 57 2.84 2.80 46 3.62 3.52 162

5.06 59 2.93 2.69 94 1.77 2.18 85 3.12 3.56 238

4.63 45 2.60 2.71 55 1.58 2.04 88 2.94 3.50 188

3.12 29 2.09 2.08 72 1.53 2.03 132 1.95 2.29 233

4.43 257 2.66 2.56 314 1.86 2.28 380 3.04 3.8 951

Transformed delinquency scores

1.36 65 2.97 1.52 36 3.10 1.50 29 3.45 1.49 130

1.52 59 3.04 1.46 57 2.90 1.47 46 3.18 1.50 162

1.49 59 3.03 1.39 94 2.33 1.36 85 2.91 1.48 238

1.44 45 2.84 1.38 55 2.21 1.33 88 2.78 1.51 188

1.58 29 2.59 1.32 72 2.18 1.26 132 2.44 1.36 233

1.47 257 2.89 1.40 314 2.38 1.37 380 2.89 1.50 951

Note. Untransformed delinquency scores range from 0 to 19. Transformed scores are based on

five categories composed to be as nearly equal in size as possible.
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jointly with negative peer influ-
ence (.005 - .001 = 0.4% joint).
Peer influence appears powerful
regardless of the way a young man
feels about peers. The second row

shows that neither parental
attachment nor negative paternal
role model are as potent for pre-
dicting delinquent behavior as is
negative peer influence.

In preparing Table 4, a check
for a statistical interaction of
bonding with modeling was made for
each pair of predictors. Such an
interaction, which is predicted by
differential association learning-
theory, was found only for the
delinquent peer association and
the bonding composite. A compo-
site bond by peer association
interaction term increases the
amount of variance in delinquency
explained by 0.8% (p < .01). This

significant although weak interac-
tion, together with the pattern of
means shown in Table 3, lends some
support to a modeling formulation.
The addition of interaction terms
for the other two pairs of varia-
bles did not significantly
increase the variance in delin-
quency explained (and the
increases in variance when the
interaction term was added were
tiny).

Alternative Causal Orders

More complex analyses were per-
formed to examine the consequences
of two alternative formulations of
the causal ordering of delinquent
peer relations and delinquent
behavior. A strict social control
formulation assumes that weakened
social bonds allow both delinquent
behavior and delinquent peer asso-
ciations to occur: It assumes

either that the correlation
between delinquent peers snd
delinquent behavior is spurious,
or that delinquent peer associa-
tions are caused by weakened bonds

and participation in delinquent
behavior. Similarly, any associa-
tion between paternal role model
and delinquent behavior would be
spurious, so no direct path
between these variables is shown

in *he figure. This strict formu-
lation is illustrated in Figure 1.

An alternative formulation, more
in accord with a social learning
differential association-learning
perspective, assumes that delin-
quent peers provide models for
behavior that increase the prob-
ability of delinquent behavior.
This alternative formulation is
illustrated in Figure 2. In these
illustrations, used to guide the
estimation of path models, no
paths between negative paternal
role model and negative peer
influence are shown because these
two variables correlated only
about .01. Social background and
involvement are excluded from the
models because these constructs
(measured by parental education
and an involvement scale, see
Gottfredson et al., 1982) are
weakly associated (r less than or
equal to .1) with delinquency.
Their omission does not result in
any serious misspecification of
the models. School grades are

included in the models as statis-
tical controls because of the well
established correlation of grades
with delinquency (D. Gottfredson,
1981; Silberberg & Silberberg,
1971). Both grades and paternal

role model are treated as exoge-
nous in these models. Their

appropriate placement could be
argued, but for the present pur-
poses the major interest is in the
final variables entered in the
model. Variance in the exogenous
variables is unanalyzed in the
models examined, but they terve as
important statistical controls.

The results of the estimation
of both models are shown in Table
5. Essentially, the models differ



Table 4

Total, Shared, and Unique Variances in Bonding and Modeling Variables'
Association with Delinquency

Both
Shared 6 Unique Unique

Variables predictors Bond Model Bond Model

Set 1: (a) Attachment to peers
(b) Negative peer influence

.280 .005 .279 .001 .275

Set 2: (a) Attachment to parents
(b) Negative paternal role model

.079 .074 .017 .062 .005

Set 3: (a) Social bond composite .282 .048 .279 .003 .233

(b) Negative peer influence

Note. The interaction of social bond with negative peer influence in Set 3 is significant
(p<.01) and results in an increment of R2s.008. The tests for interactions in the other two
models are nonsignificant and increment R2 only .00001 and .002.
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Table 5

Decomposition of Effects According to a Strict Social Control and
a Differential Association-Learning Model of Delinquency

Total

Delinquency

Contribution

Negative Peer Influence

Contribution

Total

Predictor assn. Total Direct assn. Total Direct

Exogenous variables
Grades -.137 -.130* -.038 -.165 -.165** -.040

Negative paternal model .130 .122* .096* .008 - -

Bond variables
Educational expectation -.144 -.050 .014 -.221 -.134** -.109**

Belief -.221 -.103* -.005 -.350 -.217** -.178**

Attachment to school -.316 -.215** -.093 -.400 -.264** -.177**

Attachment to parents -.273 -.162** -.118* -.227 -.087* -.014

Negative peer influence .528 .458** .458** -

Delinquency OM. .528 .408** .408**

Residual without final
intermediary

(.915) (.871)

Residual for complete model (.824) (.786)

21



only in their last stage: the

social control model assumes that
delinquent behavior is causally
prior to peer influence, and the
alternative (differential associa-
tion-learning) model assumes that
delinquent peer influence is caus-
ally prior to delinquency. The

Figure 1 (social control) model
accounts for substantially less
variance in delinquency than does
the Figure 2 (differential associ-
ation-learning) model. The resi-
duals shown on the last two lines
of Table 5 mean that the Figure 1
model accounts for 16% of the var-
iance in delinquent behavior
whereas the Figure 2 model
accounts for twice as much vari-
ance (32%). Put another way,
delinquent peer influence uniquely
accounts for as much delinquent
behavior as it shares with the
bond variables, according to the
Figure 2 model. The incremental
validity of peer influence is sub-
stantial and highly significant (p
. 001), and does not support the
social control theory contention
that the relation between delin-
quency and negative peer influence
is spurious with both due to weak-
ened bonds.<5>

These two models also have
additional implications. First,

if peer influence is assumed to be
causally prior to delinquent
behavior, the bond elements make
relatively little direct contribu-
tion to the explanation of delin-
quent behavior. Much of their
effects are indirect, and only
attachment to parents has a sta-
tistically significant direct
effect when peer association is
assumed to be causally prior to
delinquency. Second, even if

delinquency is assumed to be caus-

ally prior to peer influence,
three measures of the social bond
have tatistically significant
direct effects an peer associa-
tions. An examination of the

zero-order correlations (total
associations) in Table 5 ryveals
that three of the four bond meas-
ures are more strongly associated
with peer associations than with
delinquent behavior.

Discussion

The major limitations of the
present research are the follow-
ing: (a) Only an inperfect meas-
ure of attachment to delinquent
peers was available. (b) All

analyses are cross-sectional
(rather than longitudinal) and are
based on the analysis of natural
variation (rather than experimen-
tal manipulations), thus they pro-

vide only weak probes of the
implications of alternative causal
representations. (c) All measures
used are of imperfect reliability.
(d) The sample used, although
large and diverse, is not repre-
sentative of any well-defined
population. (e) It may not be
possible to measure peer influence
and delinquent behavior completely
independently. The most inportant

of these limitations are the sec-
ond and fifth.<6> Despite these
limitations, the results have a
number of important implications.

Theoretical and Practical Implica-
tions

Hirschi (1979) has argued that
separate and unequal theories of
delinquency are better than conca-
tenations if the combinations do
not add to the explanation of
delinquency. The Table 5 results,
together with the clues from
Tables 2, 3, and 4, however, imply
that laying the social learning

notion of modeling alongside of

some social control notions can

add to explanation. The present

results do not determine whether
the social learning or social con-
trol specification of causal
ordering is nearer the truth.



However, they do suggest that if
peer relations arc causally prior
to delinquent behavior, then much
of the influence of the social
bond is indirect via its influence
on peer relations. They also sug-
gest that if peer relations are
causally prior to delinquent
behavior, we can account for much
more of the variatioa in delin-
quency by including peer influence
in the explanation than if we
regard it as redundant or spuri-
ous. Taken together, the present
results provide no empirical
grounds for rejecting peer influ-
ence as an explanatory variable,
and they provide a strong tempta-
tion to include it.

The present results also pro-
vide some grounds for regarding
the nature of dhe paternal role
model as a useful explanatory
variable. There is no support for
the hypothesis that attachment to
a negative paternal role model
will accentuate delinquency, thus
disconfirming a differential asso-
ciation-learning prediction. But

the results are consistent witb
either the simpler social learning
notion that the availability of a
negative paternal role model may
lead to delinquent benavior or a
social control notion that fathers
high on the negative paternal
model measure provide little
supervision. Even when regarded
as causally prior to the bond
variables, paternal role model
makes a significant direct contri-
bution to delinquent behavior.
Thus, the evidence is against the
hypothesis that attachment to a
negative paternal role model
enhances delinquency, but accords
with notions that role models may
be toitated if available or that
such fathers exert little control
through supervision.

The results suggest a rein-
terpretation of some earlier

findings. Elliott and Voss (1974)
presented a table (see their Table
6-14) similar to Table 2 which
they interpreted (Elliott & Voss,
1974:204; Elliott et al., 1979:16)
as implying that "commitment" to
peers increases delinquent behav-
ior. This interpretation is, of
course, contrary to the social

control expectation. Their meas-
ure of connaitment to peers inter-
acts with the proportion of
friends who are delinquent:
Youths connaitted to peers and who
have delinquent peers show high
levels of delinquent behavior.
The Elliott and Voss operationali-
xation of the construct, however,
was the item, "If you found that
this group of friends was leading
you into trouble, would you still
run around with them?" This item
is an inappropriate measure of the
social bond as construed by Hir-
schi (1969). The main effect of
II commitment" is in the oc_oi_pAts_

direction of the effect of attach-
ment to peers shown in Table 2,
and it is opposite the direction
implied by control theory.
Accordingly, the construct valid-
ity of the Elliott and Voss "com-
mitment" indicator as a measure of
bonding would be questionable.

Research using better measures
of attachment to peers and using
measures of parental supervision
must be performed. But the pre-
sent results, which go as far as
is possible with the cross-sec-
tional data available, neverthe-
less raise questions about the
differential association-learning
perspective. Most important, the
failure of the data to support the
prediction that greater attachment
attachmeut to a negative paternal
role model is associated with more

delinquent behavior than less
attachment to such a role model is
damaging to this pers2ective.

-19- 23



Some of the results raise ques-

tions about the social control
prediction that attachment to
peers is restraining in all cases.
Despite the weak measure of
attachment to peers, despite
potential problems with the meas-
urement of peer influence (see
footnote 6), and although the
interaction of peer attachment and
peer influence was non-signifi-
cant, the pattern of means shown
in Tablle 2 for young men with high
levels of negative peer influence
is not consistent with the social
control theory prediction.
Indeed, the most delinquent sub-
group is composed of young men
with delinquent peers who report
that what other students think is
very important to them. One

interpretation of this pattern of
results is that normative expecta-
tions, although widely shared, are
not shared by some youthful groups
(cf. Coleman, 1961). One need

not, as do Elliott et al.
(1979:15), assume that Imainte-

nance of delinquent behavior pat-
terns should require some exposure

to and participation in groups
supporting delinquent activities."
Rather than assigning motivational
influence to the group, ane may
instead assume that the group does
not provide a restraint because of
its minimal reinforcement of the

broader social norms. One may
account for delinquent peer influ-
ence (or rather noninfluence) and
do less violence to control theory
simply by admitting that different
social groups adhere to widely
shared social norms to different
degrees. Perhaps broad restraints
do not operate effectively in the
presence of a group that does not
sustain them (Gottfredson & Cook,
1982).

Tbe alternative causal models
have inportant practical implica-
tions that differ. According to

the strict control theory
perspective, peer relations are

symptomatic. To prevent delin-
quency or to treat the delinquent
one would attempt to strengthen
bonds to the social order.
According to the alternative per-
spective, far from being merely
symptomatic, peer relations lead
to or prevent delinquency'. To

prevent delinquency or to treat
the delinquent one would attempt

to break negative peer associa-
tions, change peer-group norms, or
establish positive peer associa-
tions. Evidence to determine
which causal ordering has more
merit, or whether some other
ordering is superior will come
from two sources: (a) the experi-
mental evaluation of prevention
and treatment efforts aimed at
manipulating elements of the
social bond and peer relatione,
and (b) better panel data allowing
for the longitudinal study of the
development of attachment, peer
relations, mad delinquency. Evi-

dence of both kinds may be forth-
coming from the School Action
Effectiveness Study (Gottfredson,
1982) now underway.

In the meanwhile, the present
results imply that (a) a theoreti-
cal perspective that denies the
importance of peer associations
(or a prevention or treatment
effort that ignores peer associa-
tions) is thereby impoverished,
and (b) attachment to negative
role models does not appear to
have some negative consequences
predicted by differential associa-
tion-learning theory or similar
formulations.
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Footnotes

I am grateful for the advice of Michael S, Cook, LaMar Empey, Denise
C. Gottfredson, Stephen Hansell, Travis Hirschi, John Hollifield, and

Aaron Pallas on an earlier draft even tho,..gh I have found no way to
sucessfuly cope with their multiple damning criticisms of the research

and its presentation. They bear no responsibility for the research

design, analyses, or writing.

1. More schools are participating ia the School Action Effectiveness

Study than the 35 schools from which the present sample is drawn.

Several school systems would not allow the administration of self-re-

port delinquency iastruments, and students in those scLools are

necessarily excluded from the rsearch reported here.

2. Information about parental education levels is not available in sev-

eral locations because we were not permitted to ask these questions,

which were judged as sensitive or intrusive by school officials.

3. Most of these items were suggested by Travis Hirschi ia personal com-

munication as useful measures of paternal role models to test compet-
ing social control and social learning predictions. Several school

systems censored these questions because they were regarded as highly

sensitive or because the questionnaire was regarded as too long.

There is no reason to believe these administrative decisions (made by

system Superintendents or other high-level administrators ia the

school systems involved) bias the results in any important way; their
major effect is to decrease the sample sizes in analyses involving
these measures to about half the size they would otherwise be.

4. A skeptic might argue that the paternal role model measure taps too
diffuse a set of behaviors to provide a relevant test of the hypothe-
sis of an interaction of modeling with attachment. To provide a more
precise match between the behavior of the son and the behavior of the
father, the self-reported alcohol use of sons was used as a dependent
variable for subgroups of young men who reported that their father
did or did not drink too much and who had different levels of attach-

ment to parents. Although the sample sizes for the boys with drink-
ing fathers were mall the proportion of boys who report drinking
themselves drcpped off regularly from high, medium, to low attachment

for boys whose fathers drink (.50, .46, .33) just as it did for boys

whose fathers do not drink (.50, .45, 3!.). This outcome, which
accords with the social control prediction, does not accord with the

differential association-learning hypothesis.

5. The last two lines in Table 5 also mean that the Figure 1 model
accounts for 24% of the variance in negative peer influence, whereas

the Figure 2 model accounts for 38% of the variance. The difference

is substantial and highly significant (p<.001). This means that con-

siderably more of the variance ia negative peer association can be
accounted for by a model that assumes that both delinquent behavior
and bonding elements contribute to it than by one that assumes only

-21-
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that bonding contributes to peer association.

6. Some checks on the construct validity of the negative peer influence

measure were performed. In general the results of item analyses

imply (a) that the peer influence items all appear to be better meas-

ures of "peer influence" than of delinquency, but that (12 -Ner

influence items do have substantial correlations with the a :-report

delinquency scale. Details are available from the author.

2 6
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